Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday December 16th 2013 at 7:00 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street Car Park.

PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, J Dyball, K Norris, I Maitland, C McKenzie, J Taylor, P Talbot, M Colvey (from 19:30), E Wilson, and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk)
Also present were County Councillor Mr F. Drane, Dist Cllr P Webb and two members of the public. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllrs A Bush, J Dyball and C Wood. 
2. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

Mrs Hampshire commented on the good job she felt British Gas (BG) had done during the recent gas supply outage. Dist Cllr Webb added that representatives of BG had commented that their staff undertook voluntary projects in the community each year and it had been suggested that they might undertake something in Lytchett Matravers. He suggested it might be prudent to follow-up on this suggestion quickly. 

There were no other contributions to “Public Participation”. 

3. DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST; AND CONSIDERATION OF REQUESTS FOR SPECIAL DISPENSATIONS UNDER SECTION 33 OF THE LOCALISM ACT 2011. There were none. 
4. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
There were none. 
5.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on November 18th 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman.    
6.       MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
· Minute 2, 16th Sept 2013 – “No dogs” signage for Rocket Park: It was noted that two such signs have been obtained by the Parish Clerk. 
· Minute 12, 18th November 2013 – Allotment risk assessment remedial work, estimate for works. It was noted that Cllr Taylor is still to obtain estimates for this work.  

7.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
District Councillor J Taylor reported on the following:

PDC had approved the passing on of the Council Tax Support Grant to Parish and Town Councils for the year 2014/15. 

To mark the 100 year anniversary of the start of the First World War, grants of up to £10,000 are available from the Heritage Lottery Fund for World War One related projects. Parish Council to consider possible projects. Cllr Taylor is to progress this in liaison with Cllr Wilson. Action: Cllrs Taylor and Wilson to act accordingly. 
Cllr Webb added that PDC have been asked to approve the terms of reference for the Policy Development Panel to consider the delegation of Planning Decisions. Cllr Miller summarised the Parish Council’s view that members of Parish & Town Councils should be permitted to attend site meetings held by the Planning Board.  
8.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported on the following:

In relation to the point made in the District Cllr report above, he expressed the view that a representative of parish and Town Councils should be permitted to attend District planning Board site visits. 

He had attended meetings at which the bus services had been discussed. He referred to an email he had written to o Hilary Cox (DCC) on 13th December 2013 with which he forwarded a letter from a local resident. In the email he also mentioned a similar matter raised at his surgery in the Village Library. Both pieces of correspondence illustrate how vital the 7:40 am  departure of the 387 bus service is to them. He noted that 11 local people regularly use it. He asked Ms Cox to consider having this service and a late afternoon return service reinstated. In a subsequent discussion a point was made that passenger data on which decisions had been made was flawed in that it was obtained in the winter months when casual usage was much lower and thus not reliable.    
9.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
There was nothing to report. 
10.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Cttee – 2nd December 2013. 

· Acceptance of the bank reconciliation as attached to the minutes of the meeting on 2nd December 2013. 
· The allocation of an interim budget of £2000 for Neighbourhood Planning costs, pending receipt of the grant. 
· Acceptance of the letter prepared by Cllr Dyball regarding DCC funding for footpath maintenance, as attached to the minutes of the meeting held on 2nd December 2013 (Appendix 3), is sent to DCC un-amended. Acceptance of the budget & precept requirement for 2014/15, as shown in the yellow column of the modelling spreadsheet at Appendix 2 of the minutes of the meeting held on 2nd December 2013.
It was unanimously RESOLVED to accept all three of the above recommendations. 
(b) Planning Cttee – 5th December 2013 There were none. It was noted that Cllr Dyball has stood down as Chair of this committee and Cllr Wood was elected as her replacement. Cllr Talbot was elected to the role of Vice Chair of the Planning Committee. It was RESOLVED to record the thanks of the Council to Cllr Dyball for her hard work as Chair of the Planning Committee. 
It was RESOLVED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   

11. Consideration and approval of year end accounting statements, 2012-13. 
It was noted that Mrs White had not yet forwarded a revised version of the statements incorporating the requested change, so this item was again deferred.   
12.
Consideration of local projects for Camborne Energy donation .

Members were reminded that this relates to a possible payment / donation from the company undertaking the three solar farm installations locally. The Council Chairman advised that he had been informed by the company that they would consider funding local projects up to £25K. The Chairman has circulated a paper to members containing some suggestions, which he summarised. After a brief discussion it was agreed that the version submitted to Camborne Energy would include the provision of a footbridge over the stream near the end of Glebe Rd (towards the completion of the “Round Village Circuit”), and the refurbishment of the cloakroom in the Village Hall. It was noted that detailed costs are only already available for the Village Hall project. With regard to the footbridge, it is understood that John Williamson (DCC Rights of Way officer), had previously suggested that the cost of this might be in the order of £17K. However, some doubt was expressed about ownership of the land involved in this project. 

In connection with this matter, Dist Cllr Webb reported that in view of there being a number of different offers being made by Solar Energy companies, wider discussions are ongoing across Dorset about how “Community Benefits” money from Solar Farm development projects should be paid. 

The Chairman stated that he intended contacting Camborne Energy again after this meeting to advise them of the list of possible projects for their possible support. 
13. Condition of evergreen tree on Recreation Ground near millennium viewpoint. Consideration & approval of costs for remedial work. 

The Parish Clerk referred to a report and quotation from a tree surgeon concerning the removal of the tree in question. It was noted that the report indicates that the tree is multi-trunked and in poor condition – requiring its removal on grounds of public safety.  It was clarified that due to its height and that it is multi-trunked it is necessary to dismantle it in sections. It was RESOLVED by 8 votes in favour (1 against) to accept the contractor’s quotation of £1500 to remove the tree and all waste from the site.   Action: Parish Clerk to contact the contractor to arrange for the work to be done.   

14. REPORTS Of TRAINING ACTIVITy UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
Cllr Miller reported on his attendance on the PDC Planning Training “Dealing with Planning Constraints”.   
15. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	DAPTC
	Footpaths
	Village Hall

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	


The following reports were made:

Village Fayre:  Cllr Maitland reported that a further meeting would be held in 3 weeks’ time. It was hoped to expand on last year’s Fayre – with more activities and greater advertising. It was noted that the Village Fayre Committee hope to find a celebrity to open the Fayre. It was noted that a celebrity is also needed to unveil the Fields in Trust plaque. 

DAPTC: The Chairman referred to the received DAPTC Chief Executive’s circular to ensure Cllrs had seen it. 

Footpaths:  It was noted that quad-bikes had been seen on the new footpath, Jubilee Walk, between Huntick Rd and Wimborne Rd. This is to be reported to DCC with a request to provide gates at each end to prevent such activity, and prevent damage to the path as well as being a risk to pedestrians. Cllr Miller indicated that he would ask Cllr Dyball to raise this with DCC. 
Deans Drove – Foxhills Open Space path: the council is still awaiting action from the relevant legal experts at PDC etc to resolve the remaining planning matters. Dist Cllr Webb is chasing this matter. 

Sports Club: Concerns were expressed about the recent lack of reliability of bookings of the Pavilion as a council meeting venue - the particular problems being the apparent double bookings on Thursday nights affecting the Planning Cttee meetings, and the Sports Club holding its own meetings on the 1st Monday of each month, which clashes on alternate months with the Environment & Amenities Cttee. 

Village Hall: Cllr Wilson reported that the work to the roof had now been completed. It is understood that this was done under the Village Hall insurance. 

16. Council to approve the following payments due:-
	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3255
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  Dec (12 equal monthly payments  by sanding order) 
	875.96
	0.00
	875.96

	3255
	T Watton
	Clerk’s expenses incurred. 
	139.60
	0.00
	139.60

	3256
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – Nov (including reimbursement of purchase for timber for bench repair) 
	231.75
	0.00


	231.75

	3257
	Continental Landscapes 
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of Rec – Nov
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3258
	The Landscape Group 
	Cemetery Maintenance Nov 13
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3259
	Purbeck District Council
	Fee for Planning Training programme 2013-14
	50.00
	0.00
	50.00

	3260
	Royal Mail Group Ltd
	Response Services Licence – Neighbourhood Plan
	86.00
	17.20
	103.20

	3261
	BT Payment Services Ltd
	Broadband and calls to 6th Dec 2013 – Parish Office
	98.48
	17.47
	115.95

	3262
	J Dyball
	Cllrs expenses
	13.92
	0.00
	13.92

	3263
	K Norris 
	Cllrs expenses
	15.20
	0.00
	15.20

	3264
	G Lee
	Reimbursement of cost of Xmas tree for library
	17.50
	0.00
	17.50


It was RESOLVED to approve the above payments.  
17. CORRESPONDENCE.

Cllr Norris thanked Mr Aspray for his email of 15th December 2013 which refers to DCC discussion about the bus services. The message provides a link to a relevant report and Mr Aspray offered some personal comments directing attention to particular sections of the report. He concluded that one outcome might be the loss of all services by April 2014. He indicated that he has some ideas which may help, but which would require local residents’ opinions to be sought. 

The Parish Council noted that a petition containing over 50 names has been received by Dist Cllr Taylor and County Cllr Drane and then submitted to DCC regarding the congestion and parking problems in the vicinity of Deans Drove and Wareham Rd at the beginning and end of school days.   

18. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
Cllr Taylor reported that the materials for the Neighbourhood Plan questionnaire are now with the printers. Cllr Colvey commented on progress towards completion of the address database for the subsequent hand deliveries. 

The meeting closed at 8:27pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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